
COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

NOVEMBER 16, 2021
       CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL
Please note: The November Council Meeting will be held at City Hall. The City will continue to have phone conferencing available. To participate in the phone conference call: 1-701-802-5383, access code: 2018210#. 

Mayor's Report

Administrative Matters

· Fiscal year 2020/2021 Annual Audit Presentation Gaslin Accounting CPA’s PC
Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of October 12, 2021 Council meeting.
· Resources and obligations report - October
Accounts Payable & Payroll
· Accounts Payable & Payroll 
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters
· Resolution #R-2111-04 Resolution on Internal Control Deficiencies and Plan of Action

· Resolution #R-2111-05 Resolution Transferring Funds Within Budgeted Appropriations for Fiscal Year 2021/2022
· Phlaum Request for Division of Tax Lot

· Nuisance Ordinance Public Opinion Poll Review

Unfinished Business
New Business
Council Reports

Public Comments

The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved
Council____________________ Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
NOVEMBER 16, 2021
       CONVENE: 6:00PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

Mayor Brown opened the November 16, 2021 City Council meeting at 6:00 pm. Council members present were Peter Hall and Terry Blaske. City Recorder Valerie Russell was also present. Council members Dennis Anthony, Ken Bain, Angie Shurtleff and Don Adcock were present via conference call. 
Citizens present: Jason Brown and Kevin McBride. Stan Mitchell from Gaslin Accounting CPA’s PC was also present. 
Agenda Item No. 1- Administrative Matters
Fiscal year 2020/2021 Annual Audit Presentation Gaslin Accounting CPA’s PC
Stan Mitchell from Gaslin Accounting CPA’s PC gave an overview of the 2020/2021 annual financial audit.

Stan stated that the City was in good financial shape and the books are very clean. There was an increase in cash in the water and sewer funds. The water fund is very strong even after paying the loan payments. The City is required to approve a resolution stating that the City is aware of a lack of internal control. This is a normal circumstance for small communities where there is only one person that takes care of all the accounting. The City states in the resolution that they will be continue to be diligent in reviewing monthly records and continue contracting with Guyer & Associates CPA’s to oversee the accounting activities. 

There were no questions from the Council concerning the audit. 
Agenda Item No. 2 – Mayors Report
Mayor Brown explained to the Council that the site was ready for the restroom to be delivered. The manufacturer thought it wouldn’t be delivered until spring. 
The sewer repairs have been completed with the exception of the muffin monster. Mike from MMW is going to rebuild the motor instead of replacing the whole unit. 


Sewer Farm
Mayor Brown asked the Council if the City should charge Jim Aldrich for the electricity for irrigating the sewer farm considering that he only harvested 48 bales of hay off the farm this last season. Jim Aldrich plans on replanting the crop next year and the City should be able to provide sufficient water for the crop since the repairs have been completed.
Councilor Anthony made a motion to not charge Jim Aldrich for the cost of electricity at the sewer farm for this last irrigation season. Councilor Hall seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 3 - Consent Agenda
Councilor Hall made a motion to accept the Consent Agenda. Councilor Blaske seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.

Agenda Item No. 4 – Payroll and Accounts Payable
Councilors Shurtleff and Bain excused themselves due to a conflict of interest. 

Councilor Hall made a motion to accept the Payroll and Accounts Payable. Councilor Blaske seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 5 – City Recorder Report

City Recorder

Water Compliance Project Funding
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained to the Council that the City was a recipient of the CDBG-CV grant in the amount of $750,000. Senator Merkley has recommended that Haines receive funds for the water compliance project from the Congressional Directed Spending funds. Initially the City requested $2,680,000 which would nearly finish the project.  Jessica Keys, from Senator Merkley’s office, contacted the City and Nick Ducote and suggested that we lower the request for a better chance of getting the funding. The amount of the request was lowered to $1,015,000. Jessica emailed the City and stated that our project was written into the funding bill for the interior department on the Senate side. This is not guaranteed but the project will most likely be funded.
Councilor Hall stated that he was told that the bill did pass the house and Biden had signed the bill.


ODOT SCA Grant

Unfortunately, the City was not a recipient of the 2022 ODOT Special Cities Allotment Grant to remove the grindings on First and Second Streets.


Contingency in Sewer Fund

Valerie explained that the Council needs to approve a transfer of funds within the sewer fund to cover the expenses of the sewer repairs. There is $71,954 operating contingency in the sewer fund which is not budgeted to be spent elsewhere in the fund. The City is allowed to transfer 15% of the total appropriations in the fund without approving a supplemental budget. A resolution will need to be approved by the Council in order to transfer $34,400 from Operating Contingency to Materials and Services within the Sewer Fund. 
Agenda Item No. 6 – Administrative Matters

Resolution #R-2111-04 Resolution on Internal Control Deficiencies and Plan of Action

City Recorder Valerie Russell read aloud Resolution #R-2111-04 Resolution on Internal Control Deficiencies and Plan of Action to the Council. 

Councilor Hall made a motion to approve Resolution #R-2111-04 Resolution on Internal Control Deficiencies and Plan of Action. Councilor Blaske seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Resolution #R-2111-05 Resolution Transferring Funds Within Budgeted Appropriations for Fiscal Year 2021/2022
City Recorder Valerie Russell read aloud Resolution #R-2111-05 Resolution Transferring Funds Within Budgeted Appropriations for Fiscal Year 2021/2022 to the Council.

Councilor Hall made a motion to approve Resolution #R-2111-05 Resolution Transferring Funds Within Budgeted Appropriations for Fiscal Year 2021/2022. Councilor Blaske seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 

Phlaum Request for Division of Tax Lot
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained to the Council that Justin and Jen Phlaum purchased a 100 ft x 100 ft lot located at 916 Ruby that is currently one tax lot. The Phlaum’s are requesting to divide the tax lot into two 50 x 100 ft tax lots.

Councilor Hall made a motion to accept the Phlaum’s request to divide their 100 ft x 100 ft tax lot into two 50 ft x 100 ft tax lots. Councilor Anthony seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Nuisance Ordinance Public Opinion Poll Review
City Recorder Valerie Russell stated that a Public Opinion Poll had been sent to the residents of Haines requesting their opinion on Haines adopting the Baker County Nuisance Ordinance. The poll questioned if they were in favor or opposed to Haines adopting the ordinance. One poll was sent to each household with the water/sewer bills. Since there was no way of knowing how many registered voters there were in each household the poll was counted as one vote per household. Some polls were returned with multiple votes from different members of the household but were counted as one vote. The majority of the polls returned indicated that the residents were not in favor of the City adopting the Baker County Nuisance Ordinance.

Jason Brown
Citizen Jason Brown stated that he would like the City to address the issue of the multiple RV’s located at Fifth and Ruby. Jason stated that the residents are burning garbage and other items that create an offensive odor. They are building onto the RV’s without permits and he believes there is illegal activities taking place such as drugs.  

Councilor Hall explained that he might have a possible solution. Other communities have addressed these campgrounds as a planning issue. 

Council discussed several other problem areas in town. 

Mayor Brown asked the Council if they wanted to pursue the Baker County Nuisance Ordinance. 

Councilor Anthony voted no. Councilor Shurtleff voted no stating that the City does not have the right to tell people what they can do on their own land. Councilor Blaske voted no because the ordinance cannot be changed to address the problems in Haines. Councilor Hall voted no stating that he thinks there are other avenues that the City can take to address the problems. Councilor Adcock vote no. Councilor Bain voted no. 
Agenda Item No. 7 – Council Reports

Councilor Hall
Councilor Hall explained that one way to address the RV situation is as a campground. Unless the City allows campgrounds in their zoning code it would not be allowed. 
Mayor Brown stated that he would consult the City Attorney on the legal aspects of this issue.

Councilor Hall also commented that a citizen approached him asking if the City could close the gates at the old water tower.

Mayor Brown stated that the gates are very difficult to open and close and the backhoe has to be used. 

Councilor Hall gave an overview of the League of Oregon Cities meeting. 

Councilor Anthony
Councilor Anthony stated that the new pavement on John Street is really nice but people are driving way too fast. He asked if the City could set up the speed monitor in that area.  
Agenda Item No. 8 – Public Comments

Kevin McBride
Kevin McBride addressed the Council stating that he was interested in the Public Works Maintenance position with the City and that he hoped the Council would consider him for the job. 

There were no further public comments.
Meeting adjourned at 7:30 pm. 
All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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